January 12th 2011
Rt Hon Andrew Lansley CBE MP

Secretary of State for Health

House of Commons 

London

SW1A 0AA

Dear Mr Lansley,

Re: Withdrawal of human Mixtard 30 insulin

We were in correspondence with you in June 2010 about the withdrawal of human Mixtard 30 insulin and the effects of this on 90,000 people with diabetes, as well as the pressure on health professionals having to change patients’ insulin regimes and injection devices. We also highlighted the present and futures costs to the NHS incurred by this and the ongoing monitoring of those affected.
Your response of July 5th 2010 surprised us at it showed the Department of Health to have little understanding of the effects of this withdrawal primarily on the health and wellbeing of people with diabetes but also on the NHS. The response to our second letter of July 20th 2010 appeared to be equally dismissive of these concerns with an unwillingness to take any action on behalf of patients, who according to Government policy, are supposed to be at the centre of care.
It is of great concern to us that we have since discovered from the MHRA that the information issued by the Department of Health and by Novo Nordisk approved by the Department, failed to provide full information to patients and health professionals so denying them the informed choice to which they are entitled. As a charity caring for people with diabetes, we naturally carried out our own investigations into the availability of Actraphane, a biphasic human insulin made by Novo Nordisk, licensed in Europe by the EMA and similar if not identical to MIxtard 30. We contacted the MHRA to check its availability in the UK especially those patients who cannot, or do not wish to change to insulin from other manufacturers or to analogue insulin which has a very different profile. 
On December 17th 2010, the MHRA informed me that Actraphane is a licensed product in the UK and on December 21st 2010 that “As a licensed product in the UK it can be prescribed by a doctor. A product prescribed can be sourced by a pharmacy through their wholesalers or by contacting the company directly (in this case Novo Nordisk).”
While Novo Nordisk may wish to withhold such information for commercial reasons, it has shocked and dismayed our organisation that the Department of Health did not seek the correct information from the MHRA, its own agency whose stated aim is “to provide the public and professionals with authoritative Information to enable informed dialogue and treatment choices”. This would have ensured that patients and health professionals were given a fully informed choice of treatment, namely the inclusion of 
the availability of Actraphane in all its various presentations. This includes the InnoLet, an injection device which enables people with visual and manual dexterity problems to be able to self-inject. The InnoLet is not supplied by any other company, therefore this very vulnerable group have had to undergo considerable changes and many will lose their independence by needing twice daily assistance with their injections from diabetes nurses or others. If the correct information had been supplied, this would not have been necessary. At the very least, they could have been informed that the InnoLet with the same, or near-identical insulin could be obtained as an unlicensed medicine on a named patient basis from Europe. However, in the light of the recent information from the MHRA that Actraphane is licensed in the UK, prescribers could simply have issued prescriptions for Actraphane to all 90,000 people using Mixtard 30 and especially those needing the Innolet. This would have saved considerable distress and disruption to their lives, not to mention to health professionals and the NHS.
I must add at this juncture, before we knew that Actraphane is a licensed product in the UK, a doctor tried to obtain Actraphane from Novo Nordisk for a patient allergic to all other insulins, but Novo Nordisk treated Actraphane as an unlicensed product in the UK and advised contacting two companies who specialise in importing unlicensed medicines into the UK. So their advice differed from that supplied by the MHRA and did not acknowledge that Actraphane is a licensed product in the UK.  

The Government’s policy of ‘patients being at the centre of care’ and the phrase ‘no decision about me without me’ appears to have been completely ignored in the case of withdrawal of Mixtard 30. In addition to not providing information about the lack of evidence of benefit of insulin analogues for the vast majority of patients, not informing patients and health professionals of the availability Actraphane prevented them from having a fully informed choice of treatment options, clearly demonstrating that patients have not been put at the centre of care.
We are deeply concerned that in a case such as this, both the Department of Health and the UK Medicines Information prepared for NHS health professionals, failed to not only provide full information, but appear to have relied on information supplied by Novo Nordisk who, as we all recognise, is primarily concerned with its commercial position rather than the welfare of patients.
As a charity for people with diabetes one of our primary aims has always been to ensure that people have an informed choice of treatment. Until now, this has been mainly through support and signposting people to ensure that they are provided with information to help them to have the fully informed choice to which they are entitled. However, in this instance acting in the best interests of people with diabetes, we have been put in the position of providing information about the availability of Actraphane, especially the InnoLet, the responsibility for which should have rested with the Department of Health. 
I welcome your explanation to the various points I have raised, as I am sure, will our patient and healthcare members. 
Yours sincerely

Jenny Hirst

Co-Chair
